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Dr. San Miguel opened Deans’ Council with Faculty Senate updates from a recent Executive Council 
meeting with Faculty Senate.  

Safe Zone 

Faculty Senate had raised concerns with TAMIU Office of the Provost and Office of the President 
regarding the permissions that Safe Zone requires the user to accept in order to download the app. 
Faculty have reported discomfort with the permissions required by the app on their personal devices.  
Permissions include but are not limited to: access to photo libraries, any accounts automatically logged 
in on the device (i.e. messaging apps and social media) location data, call and text message logs, fitness 
app data to the level of knowing when you are actively moving vs. when you are stationary, websites 
visited and search terms used. A full list of the information collected and monitored by Critical Arc, the 
developers behind Safe Zone, including their statement on sharing this data with third party companies, 
can be found here:  https://criticalarc.com/privacy/  

While Critical Arc will not transmit this data to an employer or emergency responder until an alert is 
raised, they claim the information is stored on their servers, some of which are located outside of the 
US, for their “legitimate business purposes”.  Furthermore, Safe Zone is constantly monitoring this data 
in the background of your device.  This background activity has a negative impact of the battery life of 
the device it is installed on, with users reporting the app is capable of fully draining their battery within a 
very short space of time.   

Faculty reported feeling uncomfortable with downloading an app that requires such privacy permissions 
onto a personal device, especially when doing so also drains the battery of a device needed to log into 
classroom computers due to two-factor authentication.  

Faculty Senate expressed a desire that Office of the Provost and Office of the President investigate a 
text-message based alternative to safety alerts as faculty currently feel as though they either have to 
give up privacy on a personal device, or potentially be uninformed about threats to their personal safety 
and security on campus.   

Dr. San Miguel revealed that administration had been unaware of how invasive the privacy permissions 
were for the app and were actively discussing a possible alternative system for faculty who do not wish 
to download the app.  Faculty Senate was encouraged by Office of the Provost  to meet with the 
Gilberto Perez who is directing the roll-out of the Safe Zone app on campus.  

Labor Day Survey  

Faculty Senate shared the results of the Labor Day faculty survey with the Office of the Provost 
and the Deans.  The majority of faculty who participated (74%) voted in favor of TAMIU observing Labor 
Day, with 60% stating that they would prefer to begin the semester a day earlier or end a day later in 
order to observe Labor Day.  The Provost shared that TAMIU is unlikely to be able to observe Labor Day 
due to scheduling difficulties with laboratory classes.  Faculty Senate responded that TAMIU is the only 
institution in the A&M System which does not observe Labor Day. At this point, Dr. San Miguel 
questioned whether other institutions in the A&M System observe Labor Day and VP of the faculty 
senate volunteered to recheck the academic calendars of A&M affiliated institutions.   

https://criticalarc.com/privacy/
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 Follow-up Note: The VP of Faculty Senate followed-up the Office of the Provost (and Deans who 
had been in attendance at the meeting) by presenting a table, via email, which listed all A&M System 
institutions with links to their calendars and official holiday observances.  Within this table each 
institution’s observance of Labor Day was detailed with a note as to whether the institution cancelled 
classes or closed the entire campus in observance.  In this way Senate provided evidence that TAMIU is 
the only institution within the A&M System which does not observe Labor Day.  

Faculty Searches 

Faculty Senate raised a concern about failed searches and subsequent hiring practices during Executive 
Council with the Provost and the Provost shared those concerns with Deans’ Council.  There have been 
instances in some colleges where a search for a TT position is designated as failed due to the committee 
not finding any candidates to be sufficiently qualified. In some instances, Deans have then made hires 
for fixed-term positions within the college from the pool of applicants from the failed TT search.  Faculty 
Senate expressed concern about this practice, especially given the recent developments where fixed-
term faculty an now apply to transition into a TT positon.  Dr. San Miguel clearly stated that if there is a 
failed search and an applicant from the pool is hired in a position that occupies the same position as the 
failed search then that position would be designated as “Visiting”.  Visiting faculty are only employed for 
1 year and are not eligible for promotion to TT.   The intent would always be to re-run the search and 
while the visiting faculty are free to re-apply to the TT position, they would have to go through the 
competitive search process with all other candidates and cannot apply for internal promotion.   

Course Director Positions 

Faculty Senate also raised concerns over discrepancies in the work-load reductions, and at times 
stipends, given to Course Directors and Coordinators.  Dr. San Miguel explained that this is due to a 
difference been Course Directors appointed and approved by Office of the Provost, and course 
coordinators appointed by Department Chairs but not approved as official administrative positions by 
Office of the Provost.  If the course director is an official position appointed by Office of the Provost then 
that position will come with a formal letter of appointment, and benefits as negotiated, such as a longer 
contract, stipend and/or course release to account for the additional administrative responsibilities.  
However, if a faculty member is appointed as a program coordinator by their Department Chair, that is a 
position where the Department Chair has delegated some of their Chair duties to a faculty member.  
While such delegated loads count as service, it is not an approved administrative position with an 
administrative appointment by the Provost and as such does not come with stipends, course releases or 
official recognition.  Faculty Senate will work with Office of the Provost to ensure this distinction is made 
clear to faculty when they enter into these agreements.   

Study Abroad  

There are no changes as of now to study abroad programs, however as an institution we need to ensure 
a greater synergy between Student Learning Outcomes, course descriptions and the activities of the 
course for study abroad.  There are two aspects to the approval process for a Study Abroad course:  one 
is approval by the International Office which handles the logistics, the other is a process of approval 
which requires evaluation of academic rigor, which occurs at Office of the Provost.    
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Future changes to study abroad may involve more classroom hours before the international part of the 
course occurs.  Academic freedom will be respected and such decisions would remain under purview of 
the faculty member in charge of the course.  Courses with proposals that do not meet contact hour 
requirements will not be approved.    

Dr. San Miguel then provided an update from her meeting with TAMIU’s Vice Presidents  

TAMIU has started to have a monthly birthday lunch for faculty.  Each month all faculty with a birthday 
that falls within the month will be invited to a lunch catered by the University to celebrate their 
birthday.   

Meet the author event for the Common Read is scheduled for October 4th, at the same time as Faculty 
Senate (note, Faculty Senate will proceed as scheduled).   

There will be a Domestic Violence conference on campus the week of October 1st.  This is an external 
organization which has booked campus space.  

Deans are encouraged to nominate Faculty for the Zaffarini Scholarship and Leadership Award.  To 
quote the TAMU website:  “The Senator Judith Zaffirini Scholarship and Leadership Award is bestowed 
upon an individual who excels in and out of the classroom and embodies many of the traits that make 
our Senator the leader she is, which include Service, Leadership and Scholarship.”    

Shakespeare Event:  Currently Humanities and the Library are in coordination to bring this event to life.  

FPA Welcome Concert – Deans encouraged to share the event with their faculty. 

Trailblazers tower dedication is tentatively scheduled for late October.  

Convocation has been moved to November 13th. 

Media Contact with Faculty 

Deans were encouraged to remind faculty that the Office of Public Relations, Marketing and Information 
Services (PRMIS) is available to faculty to support them as they publicize their research to the wider 
community.  Often, writing for a media/press release is very different to writing for an academic 
publication. PRMIS has the experience and connections to ensure that not only are any press releases an 
accurate representation of the research, but that the research is communicated in such a way as to be 
accessible to the wider community.  Working with PRMIS will ensuring the press release is successful.  

If faculty are interested in a press release to publicize their research then they can contact PRMIS here:  
https://www.tamiu.edu/newsinfo/index.shtml    

Deans were reminded that any faculty member acting as a representative of the institution to the media 
is governed by rules and regulations described in a SAP and must complete a process of thorough review 
as described here:  
https://www.tamiu.edu/compliance/documents/Rules%20and%20SAPs/09.02.01.l0.01officialmessaging
.pdf  

 

https://www.tamiu.edu/newsinfo/index.shtml
https://www.tamiu.edu/compliance/documents/Rules%20and%20SAPs/09.02.01.l0.01officialmessaging.pdf
https://www.tamiu.edu/compliance/documents/Rules%20and%20SAPs/09.02.01.l0.01officialmessaging.pdf
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Food Trucks and Bus Routes 

Office of the Provost shared that there is an initiative under way to invite food trucks and vendors to 
campus.  There are also conversations with EL Metro to increase bus routes to and from campus.  

Grant Announcements and Senator Cuellar 

Dr. Enab from the School of Engineering has secured a new grant from the Department of Energy.  The 
grant will be announced by TAMIU at a press event scheduled for next week (week beginning September 
30th).  Senator Cuellar will be in attendance.   

Voting Site 

TAMIU will be a voting site on election day.  The Student Center is the likely location for the voting site 
as it can accommodate the broader community comfortably.  Faculty (and staff) should note that on 
election day sections of the parking lot closest to the student center will be reserved for community 
members visiting our campus to vote.   

Career Readiness 

Deans’ Council discussed possible partnerships with faculty to help make students aware that career 
services can provide resume building support, help students to find jobs as they approach graduation 
and give them access to the career closet if they are in need of business attire for job interviews.  TAMIU 
is entering into a partnership with google for professional certificates that may help with career 
readiness.  Career services will give a talk on their services as part of the Prof Center Series, on October 
16th.  

Course Schedules  

Overall course schedules for Spring 2025 are looking good.  Most courses are greenlit to go live next 
week (Week of September 30th).  General notes – for key periods such as Tues/Thurs 10am-2pm, have 
the volume of courses has been reduced which gives some flexibility to move classrooms.  This should 
resolve issues with courses scheduled back-to-back. 

Need lists from Deans about faculty who need a computer lab for their courses so faculty can be 
scheduled into them.   

Dr. Maddan also cautioned Deans about changing courses after they have begun, especially time 
changes.  Dr. Maddan noted that while some exceptional circumstances arise for faculty where such 
changes are necessary, that we also need to be aware how difficult it is for enrolled students to make 
adjustments and change after classes have begun due to the integrated nature of their entire schedule 
(i.e. a change in one course may affect their ability to stay enrolled in multiple other courses).    

Deans asked for clarification on the review process for course schedules before they are approved.  Dr. 
Maddan explained that Office of Provost reviews schedules that are submitted and compares them to 
the year before, maybe even compares them to a few years before, in order to evaluate degree 
structures, course offers (courses that make and those that do not) and evaluate the feasibility of 
proposed course rotations based on enrollment data.   If a course has a history of not filling then the 
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Office of the Provost may request that course be offered less frequently if offering it on the current 
frequency schedule is resulting in it not making.  Courses that don’t make get cut at the last minute and 
that is problematic for faculty who face uncertainty over their schedule, and students who have enrolled 
in the class that does not make.  These decisions are always balanced with room availability, degree 
requirements and sequencing.  

Deans and Provosts discussed whether to offer courses and rely on them being cancelled due to low 
enrollment to protect the carousel or whether it is better to not offer the courses so frequently, which 
would interfere with carousels.  Deans expressed concerns that by not offering the courses as frequently 
it could cause bottlenecks in the system.   

Dr. San Miguel discussed tensions that arise between the priorities of Risepoint, which wants courses 
offered more frequently even if they do not make minimum enrollments, and TAMIU which is working 
to ensure that faculty are not overwhelmed and students are receiving academically rigorous courses 
while continuing to grow the university and grow enrollment. Ensuring faculty are not overwhelmed by 
rapid growth is a priority of Office of the Provost.  Some limits are in terms of putting undergraduate 
courses online for example – that kind of large-scale change needs to be justified as academically 
appropriate.  

Remote Work 

College of Ed has its first remote work position.  This is a non-TT position with a goal that it can free up 
teaching load so TT and tenured faculty have more time for research.  The Provost described these 
changes as being an important part of her goal to support faculty growth in a sustainable way.   

PROF Center 

Dr. Gonzalez discussed plans for the PROF Center to offer workshops for faculty to teach them the skills 
needed to assess student progress in larger courses and how to adapt courses that traditionally afforded 
lower class sizes as course caps extend upwards.  

Enrollment Reports 

See attachment for enrollment reports from 2018 to present day.  Some programs are struggling to 
grow.  Those programs require an evaluation as to whether growth stagnation is due to a marketing 
issue or whether changes need to be made to how programs are structured to ensure their 
continuation.  There is a recognition that enrollments overall dropped during COVID and many 
institutions are only just starting to see a return to growth so conclusions from these numbers are 
indicative at best.  These figures will continue to be evaluated in the years going forward.  Figures like 
this can be used to assess areas of growth and resource need.  

Credentialing 

October 31st is the deadline for credentialing for Spring.  Anyone teaching a new course for the first time 
at TAMIU needs to be credentialed to teach that course. Only needs to happen the first time a course is 
offered by a specific professor.  This applies to newly hired faculty and existing faculty who have 
developed a new course.  A link to the credentialing form can be found here:  
https://www.tamiu.edu/provost/forms.shtml    

https://www.tamiu.edu/provost/forms.shtml
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Deans were encouraged to remind their Chairs that they can communicate with Office of Provost ahead 
of time for hiring and course scheduling decisions to ensure the candidate/faculty member could be 
credentialed to teach a certain course.  It is especially useful to have these conversations early when 
hiring adjuncts.  Deans and Chairs were encouraged to reach out to Dr. Gonzalez.  The Credentialing 
Policy has recently been updated and so all chairs are encourages to re-read the credentialing policies to 
ensure that they are up to speed on the new requirements for course credentialing.   Please reach out to 
Dr. Gonzalez with questions.  

Merit 

Deans will receive the Merit Pay Worksheets shortly.  TAMIU will have merit this year but calculations 
are ongoing to determine the percentage.  Dr. San Miguel stated that merit would be in the range of 1-
3%.  Merit worksheets will have employee name and percent of merit Deans have allocated to a certain 
faculty member.  The file will calculate a WhatIF scenario if the percentage of merit at the institutional 
level is different to the estimate.  Deans were reminded that merit must be tied to performance.  For 
faculty that means scores on PPE from the previous period only - Deans cannot work outside those 
parameters. 

Faculty Searches 

Office of the Provost has written up rules and regulations with regards to the roles and responsibilities 
of persons involved in a faculty search.  These can be found as an attachment to these minutes and will 
be posted on the Office of the Provost website (https://www.tamiu.edu/provost/forms.shtml).  This 
document will ensure all departments follow the same procedure and timeline so that everyone in the 
process is aware of the timelines and reporting requirements.  Years towards tenure can be brought in 
for TT positions, at the discretion of the Dean and Provost.  

Faculty searches should start on August 16th.  

Provost and Deans discussed funding allocations for travel and transport, and how funding works for 
international travel – Provost encourages Deans to bring qualified candidates to campus and if they are 
international then travel costs will be paid.  

Directed Electives 

Programs and colleges are reviewing their directed electives, some, such as COED and Psychology 
already have theirs mapped out, but some programs are still under review and revisions for changes.  
Changes must be made before the November 8th deadline.   

Curriculum Committee 

First curriculum meeting is today (Friday September 27th).   

Weaver Reading Intervention 

Weaver is a program to increase reading levels.  It is working well in Nursing, but it’s unclear whether 
this is a solution that can be scaled up to other colleges.  

 

https://www.tamiu.edu/provost/forms.shtml
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College Updates 

COED – Excited about enhanced residency opportunities which mean students can learn and earn at the 
same time, and can “buy out” of certain tests due to experience.  Charles Butt Scholarship $8k per 
student per year.  There is no cap to the awards given, organization will check that the candidates are 
eligible and fundable.  Charles Butt Foundation Scholarship launch date is World Teacher Day in 
October, shortlist is in March.  

Program reviews are progressing well.  Faculty searches have been launched.   There is an Airport Design 
challenge in Minecraft to recreate the Laredo airport.  Working on a program to give parents educator 
skills to help support their children through homework.   STEM Core teacher grants due on Monday – 
currently working on an application to become a hub for Texas STEM core teacher alliance.  

Library: The information literacy/research skills program has more than doubled course offerings from 
the entirety of what was offered in the last academic year. Working on solutions to the research desk to 
ensure it is staffed and accessible. Library will reach out to Department Chairs to start talking about 
collections.  Multiple focus groups and strategic planning initiatives currently ongoing at the library.    

Business:  Has a schedule of prominent speakers for their lecture series this Fall.  Looking ahead to April, 
two invitations have already been secured for a conference and campus talks.  Banking academy 
announcements were successful and there will be more to come.  Have visited with all the banks and 
trusts in town and all have been very enthusiastic and welcoming of the school’s action based approach.  

Faculty Senate:  Committee assignments are currently settled with committee chairs being elected prior 
to the October 4th meeting.  Some Deans asked for guidance on the numbers of committees and 
committee members needed from Senate, citing that each college had to send representatives to 
multiple committees and that this was a high service burden.  Senate responded that there is a 
Committee on Committees to ensure that committees which form and operate are important.  Senate 
emphasized the importance of faculty representation and discussed a desire of the senate to provide 
more concrete terminology in the faculty handbook regarding service and service loads for faculty.   

University College:  Common Read author talk on October 4th followed by a lecture at the Laredo Public 
Library on October 5th .  University College has been awarded a college readiness grant.  COED asked UC 
if they have any developmental faculty who may be interested in working on the Achievement through 
Individual Determination Committee.  Meetings start on October 18th, they are a 90 minute 
commitment on Fridays.   

Arts and Sciences:  A search has begun for a distinguished professor of psychology to serve as PhD 
Program Director, rank will be at advanced associate or full professor with a salary in the range of $120k.  
There are two brown bags upcoming for math and engineering in addition to COAS brownbag.  Some 
brownbags are virtual and some are face-to-face. Both formats appear to be working well for 
engagement with audiences.  COAS P&T review starts October 1st with 13 dossiers for review.  College 
meeting will be held on October 11th.   

At the conclusion of the COAS remarks Dr. San Miguel adjourned the meeting at 11:32am.  
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